
High Government Officials – The
Traitors to the Constitution

This is from The Enemy Unmasked by Bill Hughes. Years ago I remember hearing
from a source I don’t remember that then President G.W. Bush became angry at
someone who quoted from the Constitution to him and called it just a “…damn
piece of paper.” That statement is nothing short of treason and disrespect
for the Founding Fathers and all laws they established that protect American
liberties! And he was a member of the Republican party that is supposed to
represent government by law!

The Democratic Party is using the word “democracy” in the mainstream media as
a propaganda tool to make people think they will lose liberties if the
Republican Party takes control. “Protect our democracy” has no meaning
because the U.S. government is not designed to be a democracy, it’s supposed
to a republic, a government by law, and not a government by the whims of the
majority of the people. And why? Because of the sinful nature of humanity,
something we were all born with. “For all have sinned, and come short of the
glory of God” – Romans 3:23. Humanity needs laws and government to enforce
those laws. Rather than guard our family and possessions all day with
firearms to protect them from criminals, the government and law enforcers are
supposed to do that for us.

If the Republican party is faithful to the American Constitution, it will
enforce laws that guarantee American society will stay free! The Founding
Fathers of America did not promote democracy. The word “democracy” is not
found in the Declaration of Independence, and neither is it found in the
Constitution or Bill of Rights. Laws protect the minority from the whims of
the majority. The Constitution is a set of laws that protect the liberties of
Americans. Laws that protect Americans from what? From the government!
Constitutional laws hinder the government from becoming tyrannical!

Chapter 9
Treason In High Places

We have clearly seen from history that the Illuminati was established by the
Jesuit Order as a front organization behind which the Jesuits could operate
and continue to conceal their actions in the eyes of humanity. We have
clearly seen that the Jesuits have created further organizations as buffer
organizations (the Council on Foreign Relations, for example) so that no one
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detects their existence and role in various heinous and cruel activities.

Another such group, but on a much smaller scale, is the exclusive fraternity
at Yale University called the Skull and Bones Society. While some understand
that is an exclusive fraternity, few realize the global implications of being
part of such an organization. This society has connections. Watch carefully.

The Taft family (which is also related to George Bush by blood) and the
Harriman family are two families that have been intimately connected to the
Skull and Bones Order (which is an entry point into the Illuminati and on the
surface just an exclusive fraternity). — Fritz Springmeier, Bloodlines of the
Illuminati, Ambassador House p. 320.

The Skull and Bones Order is the entry point into the Illuminati. The
Illuminati, which we have seen, is a front for the Jesuit Order. Anyone, who
is working for or a part of the Illuminati, is connected to the Jesuits, the
greatest foe of Protestant religious and civil liberty. To be part of the
Illuminati and the Jesuits makes it impossible to love the Constitution or to
uphold its principles because those groups exist for the destruction of the
Constitution. No president or public official in America could ever be part
of these groups because it would be impossible to uphold their oath to defend
the Constitution because they are part of organizations whose great goal is
the abolishment of that great document.

Are you aware of any leaders or presidents who have ever held office and who
have been part of the Skull and Bones Order of Yale University?

George Bush (father and son) was a Skull and Bonesman… George Bush is also a
descendant of the 13th top Illuminati family — the family that ties in with
British royalty and the Merovingians – ibid. p. 320.

George Bush, the father, and George Bush, the son, have both attended Yale
University and are both a part of the Skull and Bones Order. Both of these
men are part of the Illuminati and the Jesuits. Both of these men, by their
entrance into these groups, are disqualified from being President of the
United States. Both men are working for the destruction of America and its
Constitution rather than to defend the Protestant principles upon which it
stands. The men have and do occupy the highest position of trust in America
and they are being told by their handlers to slowly, but surely destroy this
great land!!! America is in deep trouble.!!!

The Bush family’s connection to the Harriman’s / Illuminati/Jesuits goes way
back.

Cornelius Vanderbilt Whitney married Marie Norton who later married W.
Averell Harriman (init. Into Skull & Bones in 1913), the man who helped
finance Hitler to power. The Harrimans also helped bring the Bush family from
oblivion back in the early 1920’s. When Prescott Bush (George Bush’s father)
lost all his money in the 1929 stock market crash, the Harrimans again came
to financially help Prescott Bush back on his feet. During the 1920s, W.
Averell Harriman, Prescott Bush, Fritz Thyssen, and Friedrich Flick created
several entities to help finance Hitler and to produce the weapons Hitler



would need to fight W.W.II. — ibid. p. 63.

The Bush family has been connected with the people of the Illuminati/Jesuits
for the last 85 years. Their influence on this family and the policies both
George Bush, father, and son, have made since being in the White House have
only aided the Illuminati/Jesuits in their ongoing efforts to destroy the
blood-bought Protestant freedoms that make America great. We will even
discover in the next chapter that the Jesuits/Illuminati have used George
Bush to involve America in the awful war in Afghanistan and Iraq. How many
courageous, American young men and women have died fighting in wars that the
Illuminati/Jesuits have planned for over 100 years; we will look at this in
our next chapter.

Before George Bush ever entered the White House in January of 2001, he was
already vowing his support for the work of the Catholic Church in America. He
showed that his allegiance would not be for the Constitution and the American
people, but rather for a man whose position over the last 200 plus years has
been opposed to the Protestant Constitution.

In 1960, John Kennedy went from Washington to Texas to assure Protestant
preachers that he would not obey the pope. In 2001, George Bush came from
Texas up to Washington to assure a group of Catholic Bishops that he would
obey the pope. — Washington Times, April 16, 2001.

The President of the United States is not running the United
States; a foreign dictator, whose position pushed for the
slaughtering of millions of people, who never changes, and who
would love to see the destruction of this country, is telling the
President of the United States what to do and he is happy to do
it!!! That’s a stunning, shocking, and revolting statement.

The pope is the ruler of the world. All the emperors, all the kings, all the
princes, all the presidents of the world are as these altar boys of mine. —
Priest Phelan, Western Watchman, June 27, 1912.

Emperors, kings, princes, and Presidents are as altar boys. What does an
altar boy do? An altar boy is a willing and obedient servant/slave to the
priest. When the priest tells the altar boy to do something, the altar boy
carries out exactly what the priest has told him to do. He doesn’t ask any
questions but does exactly what he is told. According to this priest, almost
100 years ago, the Presidents of the world are as altar boys of Rome.
According to the article in the Washington Times, the president of the United
States is an altar boy.

Another document, a Catholic paper called Peter’s Voice; was also quoted in
Reuters News service on March 22, 2001. There was a cultural center in
Washington DC dedicated to John Paul II. This is what the President declared,

“The best way to honor Pope John Paul II, truly one of the great men, is to
take his teachings seriously, to listen to his words and put his words and
teachings into action here in America.”



The President of the United States, by those words, has committed the crime
for which Benedict Arnold was hung. It is called treason. George Bush, the
President of the United States, declared that we need to put the words and
teachings of the Pope into action here in America, and that is treason. From
the very inception of the United States of America, the Catholic church and
the Jesuit order have wanted to destroy this nation and has wanted to abolish
the Constitution of the United States. George Bush swore that he would defend
and protect the Constitution. By his declaration at the dedication of the
cultural center, he has now declared he wants to destroy the Constitution.
Treason worse than Benedict Arnold ever dreamed of is being practiced from
the highest office in this land!!!

George Bush is not an American. Let me share with you from the book, Fifty
Years in the Church of Rome, page 284, to show you the contrast between the
words of the Constitution and the words of the church of Rome.

The most sacred principle of the United States Constitution is the equality
of every citizen before the law. The fundamental principle of the Church of
Rome is the denial of that equality. Liberty of conscience is proclaimed by
the United States, as a most sacred principle which every citizen must
uphold… But liberty of conscience is declared by all the popes and councils
of Rome, a most godless, unholy, and diabolical thing, which every good
Catholic must abhor and destroy at any cost. — Charles Chiniquy, Fifty Years
in the Church of Rome, Chick Publications, p. 284.

So by George Bush’s statements at the dedication of the Cultural Center, he
would destroy and abolish the First Amendment to the Constitution of the
United States.

The American Constitution assures the absolute independence of the civil from
the ecclesiastical or church power, but the Church of Rome declares through
all her pontiffs and councils that such independence is an impiety and revolt
against God. — ibid. p. 284.

The American Constitution assures the separation of the church from the
state, but the Catholic Church throughout the dark ages and today has been
trying to mesh them together. The result of such a union has always been
terrible bloodshed and persecution. Because the Founding Fathers of America
realized the evils of church/state union, they made sure in the Bill of
Rights that the church and state would remain separate.

The American Constitution leaves every man free to serve God according to the
dictates of his own conscience; but the Church of Rome declares that no man
has ever had such a right and that the pope alone can know and say what man
must believe and do. — ibid. p. 284.

That is absolute insanity that another man believes that he has the right to
tell someone what they can believe and what they can do. That is utter
blasphemy.

The Constitution of the United States denies the right of anybody to punish
any other for differing from him in religion. But the Church of Rome says



that she has the right to punish with the confiscation of their goods, or the
penalty of death, ibid p. 284.

That is laughable. As you go down through history and how one pope after
another differed from previous popes and argued and there were rival popes,
two or three at one time, disagreeing with each other, which infallible pope
are we to accept? How many beliefs of the Pope and of the Church of Rome are
even found in the word of God? Is purgatory? Is worship of the Virgin Mary?
Is turning the bread in the communion service into the actual body of Christ?
This is insanity, and the Church of Rome declares that the pope can punish
those who don’t go along with him in faith. So for a human being to bow down
and receive their faith from a man who doesn’t know what he believes is utter
insanity!!!

The United States has established schools all over their immense territories,
where they invite the people to send their children, so that they may
cultivate their intelligence and become good and useful citizens. But the
Church of Rome has publicly cursed all those schools, and forbidden their
children to attend them under pain of excommunication in this world and
damnation in the next. — ibid. p. 284.

When Charles Chiniquy wrote this in the 19th century, this was, indeed, a
fact. In the 19th century in the American public school system, the children
were taught that the Bishop [pope] of Rome was to be shunned as evil, and as
an evil system that would attack the United States and our freedoms. The
educational system in the United States for most of the 19th century was
Protestant. But as Mr. Dewey and the Rockefellers began to use their immense
wealth to rewrite the textbooks in the American public school system, the
American public schools no longer were Protestant, and so in the 20th century
Roman Catholic children in many cases, began attending public schools.

The Constitution of the United States is based on the principle that the
people are the primary source of all civil power. (It’s a government of the
people by the people for the people). But hundreds of times, the Church of
Rome has proclaimed that this principle is impious and heretical. She says
that ‘all government must rest upon the foundation of the Catholic faith;
with the pope alone as the legitimate and infallible source and interpreter
of the law. — ibid., p. 284.

If the principles of the Church of Rome, as George Bush has declared he would
like to see happen in this country are put into practice in the United States
of America, then we are entering another dark age.

We are entering a time in earth’s history when the blood of conscientious
Christians will flow across this land as it did throughout Europe during the
Dark Ages. George Bush’s words at the dedication of the cultural center in
March of 2001 will take us to the Dark Ages again.

You say, but they’re not Catholics. How could they be part of the Jesuit
Order and they’re not even Catholics? All the more reason why the Jesuit
order would use them, is because no American would suspect somebody who is
not Roman Catholic to be carrying out exactly what the Jesuits are telling



them to do, would they? All the more reason. The only Catholic president that
we know about in the 20th century was John F. Kennedy and he was the only
president in the 20th- century that refused to submit to the Jesuit Order and
he was the one that was killed. Every other president from Roosevelt in the
early 1900s, all the way down to today, has behaved as an altar boy of the
Roman Catholic church.

How about after September 11? Did George Bush stand up as a strong American
president defending the Constitution? We wish he had. But we find that George
Bush’s response to the terrorist attack of September 11 was his USA Patriot
Act of 2001, which was proposed five days after the attacks, and these were
George Bush’s words. This is taken from the Reuters News service. The title
of the article is ‘ Bush Signs Sweeping New Laws to Combat Terrorism’. The
article is by Patricia Wilson. If somebody is saying “Oh, but you got that
off the Internet.” George Bush did not sign the USA Patriot Act of 2001 in a
dark corner that only the Internet picked up. Go to the Washington Times; go
to the Orlando Sentinel; go to the LA Times; go to the New York Times; it’s
in there too.

President Bush signed new anti-terror laws on Friday, aggressively expanding
the US government’s power to hold immigrants without charges, eavesdrop on
electronic communications, and crack money-laundering schemes.

“Today, we take an essential step in defeating terrorism while protecting the
constitutional rights of all Americans,” Bush said… Crafted in response to
the Sept. 11 attacks on the United States, the bill enhances the ability of
federal authorities to tap phones, share intelligence information, track
Internet usage, e-mails and cell phones and protect U.S. borders.” — Patricia
Wilson, Reuters Internet news page, October 26, 2001.

George Bush, Skull and Bones/Illuminati/Jesuit puppet endorses an act that
would gut the constitutional rights of Americans. He gives federal agencies
the right to read your e-mail before you do, to listen in on your phone calls
and tap your phone, and then has the audacity to tell Americans, “We are
destroying all your liberties, but don’t worry, we won’t bother your
constitutional rights.” He thinks we are idiots!!!!

In the same article, we read a quote from the director of the American Civil
Liberties Union, “We can not as a nation allow very legitimate public anxiety
to immunize the administration and Congress from their obligation to protect
the Bill of Rights and the fundamental values that document embodies.” The
director, Laura Murphy understood that the New Patriot Act would annihilate
our basic freedoms.

What else is George Bush capable of doing? He has sold himself and his
country to America’s greatest enemy and the total destruction of the
Constitution is their ultimate goal. George Bush and his controllers will
continue to ravage our freedoms all in the name of saving them.

An Associated Press article declared this concerning Bush’s New Patriot Act.
“Attorney General John Ashcroft freed the FBI to monitor Internet sites,
libraries, churches, and political organizations, calling restrictions on



domestic spying ‘a competitive advantage for terrorists.’” “Civil liberties
groups criticized the move. But President Bush said, ‘We intend to honor our
constitution and respect the freedoms that we hold so dear.’”

The president is taking away the civil liberties that Americans have had for
a long time in the name of terrorism. With all of our freedoms gone, will
that somehow make terrorism go away? It sounds so good to be safe from
terrorism, but terrorism will not leave when all of our freedoms have
disappeared. The New Patriot Act destroys freedom. President Bush is leading
this nation to ruin!!!!

In yet another Associated Press article, we read,

Attorney General John Ashcroft ordered Federal prosecutors Friday to use new
anti-terrorism powers to track down terrorists by intercepting their Internet
and telephone communications and financial transactions…
Under the new law, prosecutors have more power to eavesdrop on suspected
terrorists, wherever they are and whether they are communicating on the
Internet or by phone.
On Thursday, Ashcroft warned would-be terrorists that the government will be
closely watching how they act, carefully listening to what they say and
secretly reading the words they write. “He pledged to use the new powers
granted by Congress to pursue terrorist suspects relentlessly, intercept
their phone calls, read their unopened e-mail and phone messages and throw
them in jail for the smallest crimes.” — Karen Gullo, ‘Feds Vow to Use Anti-
Terror Tools’, 10-26-01.

The New Patriot Act of 2001 was a direct assault on the Bill of Rights, the
first 10 amendments to our Constitution, and it was passed by
Illuminist/Jesuit-led altar boy, George Bush.

In whose name are all these things being done? Newsweek, March 10, 2003,
declared that

Faith Changed His Life and Shaped His Presidency; the President is praying on
the cover of the magazine. The American people are being told that God is
guiding the President as he destroys the Constitution and seeks to bring
America back under the umbrella control of Rome. As far as Bush’s domestic
programs, like his faith-based initiative and his views on stem cell research
and abortion, all reflect the teachings of Rome. The Newsweek magazine
relates that the President was aided in these programs by one John Dilulio
who tutored him in the philosophy of Catholic social doctrine. — Newsweek,
March 10, 2003, p. 29.

While it is clear that the President is being led by a god, it certainly is
not the one in heaven, but rather the god of Rome!!! He promised Catholic
bishops that he would obey the pope before ever reaching the White House and
he is certainly keeping his word. With the president of the United States
obeying Protestant America’s greatest enemy, the Constitution and this nation
are treading on very dangerous ground!!!


